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(57) ABSTRACT 

A system for preparing mail items, the system comprising a 
general-purpose computer for preparing a document to be 
sent, a secure metering device connected to the general 
purpose computer via a secure link so as to send it postage 
metering or “franking” information, a printer connected to 
the general-purpose computer so as to print both the docu 
ment to be sent, and at least a destination address for the 
document and a postage imprint on an envelope that is to 
receive the document, and a folder/inserter connected both 
to the printer and to the general-purpose computer so as to 
receive and fold the printed document and so as to insert it 
into the corresponding franked envelope. 
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SYSTEM FOR PREPARING MAIL ITEMS 

TECHNICAL FIELD 

[0001] The present invention relates to the ?eld of mail 
handling, and in particular to postage meters or “franking 
machines” for preparing mail fully, ready for posting. 

PRIOR ART 

[0002] The market currently offers no system in an office 
environment that is completely self-contained and that pre 
pares mail items fully, ready for posting. 

[0003] The Applicant’s European Patent Application EP 0 
612 036 proposes a mail-handling system that folds docu 
ments delivered directly by a Word-processing system and 
inserts them into envelopes. HoWever, it is possible to send 
the resulting mail item only if the envelope bears the 
destination address and the right amount of postage, Which 
means that, at the very least, a postage meter must be added 
to the system. 

[0004] European Patent Application EP 0 265 192 dis 
closes a mail-handling system associating the folloWing 
around a central computer (system controller): ?rstly a laser 
printer folloWed by a folder/inserter for folding documents 
and inserting them into envelopes, and secondly an ink jet 
printer for printing the destination addresses on the enve 
lopes. It should be noted that such a system does not print 
postage amounts on the resulting mail items. Furthermore, 
printing addresses directly on envelopes containing docu 
ments suffers from draWbacks (With respect to printing 
quality) due to the different thicknesses of the envelopes. 

[0005] The problem of printing quality is solved in Patent 
Application EP 0 745 435 by printing the envelopes before 
the documents are inserted into them. The empty envelopes 
are printed by an ink jet printer, With the documents being 
printed independently by a laser printer. HoWever, the sys 
tem for preparing mail items described in that document 
remains compleX, in particular With respect to the paths 
folloWed by the mail items, and it requires a number of 
components such that it cannot be used in practice in an 
office environment in Which inevitably only a small amount 
of space is available. 

OBJECTS AND DEFINITION OF THE 
INVENTION 

[0006] An object of the present invention is to provide a 
system that is completely self-contained, that can be used 
very simply in a conventional office environment, and that 
is designed to perform all of the handling of a mail item from 
producing the individual document(s) making up the mail 
item to closing the item so that it can be sent, including 
folding the documents and inserting them into an envelope 
and printing all the necessary information on the envelope, 
in particular the destination address and the amount of the 
postage or “postage imprint”. 

[0007] This object is achieved by a system for preparing 
mail items, the system comprising a general-purpose com 
puter for preparing a document to be sent, a secure metering 
device connected to the general-purpose computer via a 
secure link so as to send it postage metering or “franking” 
information, a printer connected to the general-purpose 
computer so as to print both the document to be sent, and at 
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least a destination address for the document and a postage 
imprint on an envelope that is to receive the document, and 
a folder/inserter connected both to the printer and to the 
general-purpose computer so as to receive and fold the 
printed document and so as to insert it into the corresponding 
franked envelope. 

[0008] Thus, With the structure of the invention, all of the 
functions required for preparing a mail item are performed 
With an ordinary conventional printer (and its associated 
computer) and a folder/inserter connected to the printer. 

[0009] The printer comprises an envelope-feed magaZine, 
a document-feed magaZine, a print module connected either 
to the envelope-feed magaZine or to the document-feed 
magaZine so as to print successively the envelope and the 
documents, and a document outlet connected to the print 
module so as to deliver the envelopes and the documents to 
the folder/inserter, a control module also being provided for 
controlling printing of and synchroniZing conveying of the 
envelopes and documents as a function of instructions 
received from the general-purpose computer. 

[0010] Advantageously, the printer further comprises a 
document-receiving magaZine connected to the print module 
so as to eXtract printed documents that are not to be sent. 

[0011] Preferably, the print module comprises one of the 
folloWing tWo elements: a laser print drum or an ink jet print 
head. 

[0012] The folder/inserter comprises an accumulator mod 
ule connected to a document inlet designed to co-operate 
With the document outlet of said printer so as store, When 
necessary, the various documents corresponding to a given 
envelope, a folding module connected either to the docu 
ment inlet or to the accumulator module to fold the docu 
ments before they are inserted into the envelope, a turn 
around module connected to the document inlet so as to 
receive and position the envelope so that the documents can 
be inserted therein, and an inserter module connected to the 
folding module and to the turn-around module so as to insert 
the documents into the corresponding envelope and so as to 
eject the resulting mail item to a document outlet, a control 
module also being provided for controlling and synchroniZ 
ing the various modules as a function of instructions 
received from the general-purpose computer. 

[0013] Advantageously, the folder/inserter further com 
prises an additional feed module for feeding in advertising 
lea?ets. 

[0014] In an advantageous embodiment, the printer may 
be constituted by a print module integrated in the folder/ 
inserter. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0015] Other characteristics and advantages of the present 
invention appear more clearly from the folloWing descrip 
tion given by Way of non-limiting eXample and With refer 
ence to the accompanying draWings, in Which: 

[0016] FIG. 1 is a diagram shoWing a self-contained 
system of the invention for preparing mail; 

[0017] FIG. 2 shoWs the paths folloWed by a mail item in 
the system shoWn in FIG. 1; and 
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[0018] FIG. 3 is a How chart showing hoW the system of 
the invention operates. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF A PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENT 

[0019] FIG. 1 is a a diagrammatic vieW of a self-contained 
system of the invention for preparing mail. The system is 
made up of four main components: a computer 10, a secure 
metering device (SMD) 12, a digital printer 14, and a 
folder/inserter 16. 

[0020] The computer 10 is a general-purpose computer, 
eg a personal computer (PC) or the like (but a netWork 
Workstation or a netWork computer may also be suitable) 
and it conventionally comprises a central processor con 
nected via a bus to program memories (eg of the ROM 
type) and read/Write memories (of the RAM type or of an 
equivalent type), and to input/output modules. Such mod 
ules provide interfaces betWeen the central processor and 
various devices such as a keyboard or any other conven 
tional input device such as a pointing device, a display 
device such as a liquid crystal screen, a data-storage device 
such as a hard disk, and the SMD, or the digital printer. 

[0021] The SMD 12 performs the accounting functions 
generally associated With a conventional postage meter. It 
delivers postage information (advantageously, encoded 
information) to the computer 10 so that said computer can 
transmit the amounts of postage to be printed (postage 
imprint or stamp) to the digital printer 14. The link betWeen 
the SMD and the computer is a secure communications link, 
ie it is protected against unauthoriZed interception. In a 
variant (not shoWn), the SMD may also be housed in the 
computer and the data is secured by means of suitable 
enciphering softWare. The types of communication that can 
take place betWeen the computer 10 and the SMD 12 are 
described in detail in the Applicant’s US. patent application 
Ser. No. 562,268 to C. Shah and K. Robertson. 

[0022] The digital printer 14 is a general-purpose printer, 
eg a laser printer or an ink jet printer, and it can therefore 
be used by the computer 10 in entirely conventional manner. 
In particular, as Well as printing postage imprints, it can be 
used like any printing terminal for printing documents in 
association With standard softWare available on the market, 
such as Word, EXcel, or Access, for eXample, (Microsoft 
Corporation softWare), installed in the computer 10. 

[0023] The folder/inserter 16 may be a conventional 
folder/inserter of the type described in the Applicant’s Patent 
EP 0 652 392 and to Which a speci?c envelope feed interface 
is added, or else the folder/inserter may be specially 
designed for the mail preparation system of the invention, as 
eXplained in more detail beloW. 

[0024] FIG. 2 is a more detailed vieW of the structure of 
the printer 14 and of the structure of the folder/inserter 16, 
and it shoWs diagrammatically the paths folloWed by the 
mail items in these tWo components. The printer 14 is 
conventionally provided With a ?rst feed magaZine 20 for 
receiving empty envelopes 22, and With a second feed 
magaZine 24 for receiving blank paper on Which documents 
are to be printed 26. The second magaZine is conventionally 
in the form of a slot-in front-loading tray. Respective docu 
ment paths 30, 32 make it possible to convey the envelopes 
and the paper to a printing module 34 (the conveyor rollers 
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and the motors for driving them are not shoWn). The printing 
module is advantageously constituted either by a print drum 
(for a laser printer) or by print heads (for an ink jet printer). 
At the outlet of the printing module, a document path 36 
makes it possible to direct the printed object (envelope or 
document) to one or other of the tWo outlets of the printer. 
The ?rst outlet makes it possible to feed a magaZine 28 
(conventionally placed on top of the printer) for receiving 
the printed documents When the printer is used convention 
ally in association With a general-purpose computer 10, the 
second document outlet 29 (advantageously placed at the 
back of the printer) serving to feed the folder/inserter 
directly via its document inlet. Naturally, a control module 
38 is provided at the printer for controlling printing and for 
synchroniZing conveying of the documents and envelopes 
on the basis of instructions received from the general 
purpose computer 10. 

[0025] The folder/inserter 16 is essentially made up of 
four modules. The ?rst module 40 is a document accumu 
lator serving to store documents that relate to a given mail 
item, ie that need to be put in the same envelope. The 
second module 42 is a conventional folding module pro 
vided With pockets or “buckle chutes” and receiving the 
documents to be folded either directly from a document inlet 
39 (When the envelope is to contain only one document) or 
from the document accumulator 40. The third module 44 is 
a special turn-around module designed to change the posi 
tion of the envelope to facilitate inserting the documents into 
the envelope. At the outlet of the printer 14, the envelopes 
are conventionally positioned lengthWise, Whereas the docu 
ments must be inserted WidthWise. The Applicant’s Patent 
Application ?led the same day as the present Application 
and entitled “Dispositif de reorientation d’enveloppes” (“An 
envelope reorientation device”) illustrates an embodiment of 
such a module. Finally, the fourth module 46 is a conven 
tional inserter module Which receives the empty envelope 
and the documents to be inserted therein, and performs the 
insertion. The resulting mail item is then ejected to a 
document outlet 49 of the folder/inserter. For reasons of 
simpli?cation, the secondary modules have not been shoWn, 
although they are part of such a folder/inserter. For eXample, 
such secondary modules are constituted by a moistening 
module Which sticks doWn the ?aps of the envelopes after 
insertion, and by an additional advertising-lea?et feed mod 
ule. Naturally, like the printer 10, the folder/inserter 16 is 
provided With a control module 48 for controlling the 
conveying and folding of documents, the conveying and 
turning around of envelopes, and the insertion of the docu 
ments into the corresponding envelopes, on the basis of 
instructions received from the computer 10. 

[0026] Operation of the system of the invention is noW 
eXplained With reference to FIG. 3 Which is a How chart 
shoWing the operations performed during preparation of a 
mail item. 

[0027] After an initialiZation step 100 in Which the various 
parameters of the system are re-initialiZed, a step 102 is 
performed in Which the ?rst magaZine 20 containing the 
empty envelopes 22 is selected. An envelope is then con 
veyed and printed in a step 104. At least the destination 
address and the postage imprint are printed. In a step 106, 
the resulting franked envelope is conveyed to the inlet of the 
inserter module 46 of the folder/inserter after it has been 
reoriented by the module 44. After a folloWing step 108 of 
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verifying that the inlet 39 of the folder/inserter is unoccu 
pied, the second magazine 24 containing the blank docu 
ments 26 is selected in a step 110. A document is then 
conveyed and printed in a step 112. Depending on Whether 
or not the printed document is the only document to be 
inserted into the pre-franked envelope (test at step 114), the 
document is stored in the accumulator module 40 in a step 
116. Once all of the documents corresponding to the enve 
lope have been printed (the ansWer to the above-mentioned 
test 114 is “yes”), the document(s) is/are folded by the 
folding module 42 in a folloWing step 18, and is/are then 
inserted into the envelope at the inserter module 46 (step 
120). Finally, in a step 122, the resulting mail item is sealed 
and ejected to the outlet of the folder/inserter 16. Absence of 
ejection is detected in a step 124 Which triggers alarms both 
at the folder/inserter and at the computer 10 (step 126), and 
causes the handling process to be stopped. If the ejection 
takes place Without incident, another test step 128 is per 
formed to verify Whether the handled mail item is the last 
item, in Which case the handling process is stopped, or 
Whether other mail items are Waiting to be prepared, in 
Which case the process returns to step 102 in Which the 
envelope magaZine is selected so as to prepare the folloWing 
mail item. 

[0028] Naturally, the present invention is not limited to the 
above-described preferred embodiment, and variants or 
additions may be considered Without going beyond the 
ambit of the invention. It is possible to provide inscriptions 
other than the destination address and the postage imprint. 
For example, it is possible to print the sender’s name and 
address or an advertising logo. Similarly, the computer may 
also be connected to a remote postage-crediting station 
located on postal administration premises or on the premises 
of any other authoriZed body. It can also be noted that the 
printer 14 may be replaced by a printing module integrated 
in the folder/inserter 16, the resulting assembly then being in 
the form of a speci?c and self-contained of?ce-automation 
machine 15 for preparing mail. 

1. A system for preparing mail items, the system com 
prising a general-purpose computer for preparing a docu 
ment to be sent, a secure metering device connected to the 
general-purpose computer via a secure link so as to send it 
postage metering or “franking” information, a printer con 
nected to the general-purpose computer so as to print both 
the document to be sent, and at least a destination address for 
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the document and a postage imprint on an envelope that is 
to receive the document, and a folder/inserter connected 
both to the printer and to the general-purpose computer so as 
to receive and fold the printed document and so as to insert 
it into the corresponding franked envelope, said printer 
comprising an envelope-feed magaZine, a document-feed 
magaZine, a print module connected either to the envelope 
feed magaZine or to the document-feed magaZine so as to 
print successively the envelope and the documents, and a 
document outlet connected to the print module so as to 
deliver the envelopes and the documents to the folder/ 
inserter, a control module also being provided for control 
ling printing of and synchroniZing conveying of the enve 
lopes and documents as a function of instructions received 
from the general-purpose computer; and said folder/inserter 
comprising an accumulator module connected to a document 
inlet designed to co-operate With the document outlet of said 
printer so as store, When necessary, the various documents 
corresponding to a given envelope, a folding module con 
nected either to the document inlet or to the accumulator 
module to fold the documents before they are inserted into 
the envelope, a turn-around module connected to the docu 
ment inlet so as to receive and position the envelope so that 
the documents can be inserted therein, and an inserter 
module connected to the folding module and to the turn 
around module so as to insert the documents into the 
corresponding envelope and so as to eject the resulting mail 
item to a document outlet, a control module also being 
provided for controlling and synchroniZing the various mod 
ules as a function of instructions received from the general 
purpose computer. 

2. A system for preparing mail items according to claim 
1, Wherein said printer further comprises a document-re 
ceiving magaZine connected to the print module so as to 
eXtract printed documents that are not to be sent. 

3. A system for preparing mail items according to claim 
1, Wherein said print module comprises one of the folloWing 
tWo elements: a laser print drum or an ink jet print head. 

4. A system for preparing mail items according to claim 
1, Wherein said folder/inserter further comprises an addi 
tional feed module for feeding in advertising lea?ets. 

5. A system for preparing mail items according to claim 
1, Wherein the printer is constituted by a print module 
integrated in the folder/inserter. 

* * * * * 


